
BELVEDERE PLANNING COMMISSION 

MINUTES 

SPECIAL MEETING 

November 14, 2023 6:30 P.M. 

A. CALL TO ORDER OF THE REGULAR MEETING

Chair Pat Carapiet called the regular meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers. The 
meeting was also available via Zoom webinar. Commissioners present: Pat Carapiet, Ashley 
Johnson, Nena Hart, Marsha Lasky, Claire Slaymaker, Kevin Burke, and Alex Seidel. Staff 
present: Director of Planning and Building Rebecca Markwick, Special Counsel Barbara Kautz, 
and Associate Planner Samie Malakiman. City consultants present: Tricia Stevens, MIG; Michael 
Parker and Tanya Jones, Ascent Environmental. 

B. OPEN FORUM

There were no speakers. 

C. REPORTS

There were no reports. 

D. PUBLIC HEARINGS

1. Demolition, Design Review, Tentative Subdivision Map, and Revocable License. The
project proposes to demolish the existing 22 dwelling units and construct 40 units located at
1-22 Mallard Road (APN s 060-072-27, -28, and -18). The project proposes six single-family
homes with one accessory dwelling unit, five duplexes (10 units), and 23 units in an
apartment building. Four of the units would be affordable to lower income households. The
request includes one concession and multiple waivers under State Density Bonus Law. Staff
recommends that the project is categorically exempt from California Environmental Quality
Act (CEQA) pursuant to CEQA Guideline Section 15332 Infill Development. Applicant:
Bruce Dorfman, Thompson Dorfman. Property Owner: Mallard Pointe 1951, LLC

Director Markwick presented the staff report accompanied by a slide show presentation. Ms. 
Markwick provided an overview of the project, including an alternative plan. 

Barbara Kautz, Paiiner at Goldfarb Lipman, Special Counsel to the City, provided an overview of 
housing law, including the Housing Accountability Act (HAA) and Density Bonus Law (DBL); 
and California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) provisions related to exemptions. 

In response to commissioners' question, Ms. Kautz stated that a project must be consistent with 
applicable objective standards in the City's General Plan and zoning ordinance; the developer is 
entitled to one concession and waivers; the project is considered to be consistent with applicable 
General Plan and zoning standards; the need to construct the affordable units in the first phase of 
development is included in the conditions of approval; and an adopted standard would need to be 
applied to require more affordable units than required by Density Bonus Law. 

Ms. Kautz confirmed that the Zoning Code includes prohibited land uses; the proposal is 
considered a single project; the City would decide if a road is designated a private or public road; 
the construction timeline could be construed as a development standard as defined in Density 






















